Attachment 1 – General Correspondence:  Summary

Note:  This attachment summarizes correspondence on this proposal between the Board and the applicant, and includes major permitting actions and selected other agency and applicant correspondence on which the Board was cc’d, where issues remain pertinent to the Board’s consideration of the proposal.  “Procedural” correspondence (e.g., transmittal sheets attached to submitted reports) is not summarized.  Board members, for copies of a letter or letters, please contact Keith Lichten at (510) 622-2380 or via email to khl@rb2.swrcb.ca.gov.  Members of the public, please contact Mr. Lichten to arrange to review the file at Board offices.  Some letters include substantial attachments and there may be a delay in providing copies of the attachments to the Board.

	Date
	Corres-pondent/

Action
	Summary

	2/9/99
	Site Inspection at Avalon/

Creek B
	Board and Avalon staff inspected Creek B and Toroges Creek erosion

· Agreed on the need to repair erosion in Creek B and to stabilize Toroges Creek.

· Grab samples taken by Board staff and visual observations appeared to show both creeks were generating sediment as they flowed across the Avalon site.  Creek B was at 284 mg/l suspended solids at the storm drain outfall, and 11,100 mg/l at the base of the site.  Toroges Creek was at 2,650 mg/l upstream of the project site, and 9,300 mg/l at the base of the site.

	3/99
	Avalon &

Board staff
	· Avalon requests permission to implement a temporary fix using flexible plastic pipes to divert creek flow around the eroding reach of Creek B.

· Board staff approve temporary fix.  

· USEPA and USFWS staff comment that approval of the temporary fix should be contingent on Avalon proposing and implementing an appropriate permanent fix. 

· Temporary fix is still in place as of 3/01.

	5/19/99
	Board staff
	In the absence of a submittal by Avalon or Mission Peak Homes, staff complete a formal legal request letter noting significant erosion problems on the site’s creeks and requesting technical reports including:

· A watershed analysis addressing the causes of erosion in the creeks;

· A report describing potential solutions (design alternatives) and implementation schedules for the solution(s), and including appropriate design information.

· Reports are requested by July 19, 1999, with implementation beginning in August 1999.

	6/99 and 7/99
	Avalon & Board staff
	Avalon submits a scope of work for the proposed watershed analysis.  The scope of work proposes to look at hydrologic changes between before and after the project was built.

Board staff meets with Avalon to discuss needed changes to the scope of work, including:

· What will be the long-term impacts of the present situation?  Are there particular influences (e.g., a large storm drain outfall at the head of Creek B) that must be addressed?

· Identifying solutions to fix the problems based on the present and expected future conditions, and potentially including biotechnical stabilization, detention.

· Requests that Avalon complete a HEC-RAS rather than the proposed HEC-1 analysis.

	7/7/99
	Avalon
	Letter requesting a due date extension to 8/24/99 from 7/19/99 for the watershed analysis report.

· Board staff encourages Avalon to submit the report as soon as possible.  Extension not formally granted.

	8/22/99
	Avalon
	Letter requesting a due date extension to 8/31/99 for the watershed analysis report.

· Board staff encourages Avalon to submit the report as soon as possible.  Extension not granted.

	11/30/99
	Avalon
	Letter regarding continued non-submittal of watershed report, stating:

· Unsubmitted draft was completed but left questions unanswered;

· Additional field work was subsequently completed; and,

· Breadth of report & figures required additional preparation time.

	12/2/99
	Avalon
	Submits “Watershed Analysis Report” (due July 19, 1999)

· Report includes basic data (area, underlying geology, history of earth movement, etc.) for site’s watersheds.

· Report focuses on comparing modeled pre- and post-development conditions to determine whether the Avalon Homes project caused the observed erosion problems.

· Proposed design solution not included in Report.

	12/7/99
	Avalon & Board staff
	Meeting to discuss contents of the Watershed Analysis Report.

· Avalon discusses contents of report and a conceptual proposed fix on Creek B that includes significant fill of the creek and replacement of the creek with a large on-stream detention basin.

· Avalon’s attorney states Avalon should not be responsible for fixing erosion problems on its property, other than ones that threaten built improvements, because the erosion problems are naturally occurring and not a result of development on the site.

· Board staff identify that a proposal to fill long reaches of the creek and replace it with a detention basin could be difficult for the Board to approve, and request Avalon to consider alternatives that would restore the creek and maintain creek continuity and viability.

	12/14/99
	Avalon
	Letter regarding proposed Creek B fix, including:

· Avalon is working on a design fix/mitigation plan, including appropriate mitigation.

· Preparation of watershed analysis report delayed preparing a design solution and mitigation.

	2/23/00
	Avalon
	Submits incomplete application for water quality certification.

· States that the “Mitigation, Monitoring, and Creek Restoration Plan” (i.e., the design for the proposed fix) is being prepared and will be submitted later.

	3/13/00
	Avalon
	Letter stating Avalon’s concern that Board staff had denied certification for the proposal.  Letter also:

· Discusses the proposed detention basin/wetland; and,

· Requests an immediate meeting with Board staff.

	3/16/00
	Avalon
	Letter responding to a telephone conversation between Board staff and Avalon’s consultants, in which Board staff noted the Board had not yet received information requested in its May 19, 1999, letter.  Letter includes:

· Avalon believes it has complied with Board’s Request for Reports, because of the submitted Watershed Analysis Report and the Board cannot require a proposed design solution as a technical report.

· Notes that Avalon is volunteering to make the fix to protect the property of a third party.

	3/24/00
	Board staff
	Letter regarding Avalon’s application for water quality certification, including:

· Application is incomplete, and further information must be submitted to complete it, including the following: a detailed proposal design, proposal mitigation plan, proposed time schedule, delineation of waters on the site, and an analysis evaluating the practicability of less-impacting proposal designs;

· The Board cannot act on the proposal in the absence of a certified CEQA document;

· In the absence of mitigation, proposal would not comply with Board’s wetland fill policy and is not approvable;

· The proposed design fix appears substantially different and more-impacting than a similar fix by Avalon on a different creek on the same site;

· Discusses shortcomings in the Watershed Analysis Report;

· Avalon has not yet complied with the May 19, 1999, request for reports, and the requested design fix is more than 8 months late;

· Notes that the application for certification has not been denied; and,

· Notes need for a fix on Creek B.

	4/21/00
	Avalon
	Letter from Avalon’s attorney responding to Board’s 3/24/00 letter, including:

· States need for a fix on Creek B;

· Questions whether Board’s request for additional information goes beyond the information that the Board is legally allowed to request;

· Notes that Avalon has submitted and will submit some of the additional information requested;

· Questions whether the Board can require wetland mitigation for fill impacts as a part of issuing water quality certification; and,

· States Avalon believes it has complied with the Board’s request for Reports, because the Board cannot legally request design solutions.

	5/1/00
	Board staff
	Letter responding to Avalon’s 4/21/00 letter, including:

· States Board staff’s concurrence with the need for fixes on Creek B and Toroges Creek;

· Outlines regulatory grounds for Board’s information request; and,

· Reiterates request for Avalon to provide the requested information;

	5/24/00
	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
	Issues a Public Notice for fixes on Creek B and Toroges Creek.  Notes proposal will fill approximately 1,510 linear feet of Creek B with up to 40 feet of fill, and would place a retaining wall along 180 feet of Toroges Creek.

	5/26/00
	Avalon
	Submits Creek Restoration Plan for Creek B and Toroges Creek (due July 19, 1999).  Design is the same as that discussed in the Corps Public Notice.

	6/23/00
	Board staff
	Letter to Corps commenting on the Public Notice, and noting:

· Board has not yet received a complete application for water quality certification;

· Applicant has not considered practicable less-impacting alternatives; 

· Proposal does not include appropriate mitigation for its proposed impacts; and,

· Site may provide habitat for federally threatened California Red-Legged Frog, and requests Corps to consult with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service on this issue.

	6/23/00
	U.S. EPA
	Letter to Corps commenting on the Public Notice, and noting:

· Applicant has not considered practicable less-impacting alternatives;

· Proposal does not include appropriate mitigation for its proposed impacts; and,

· Provides other comments on monitoring and other proposal design issues.

	6/30/00
	Avalon
	Submits a portion of the information requested including:

· Conceptual Construction Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan;

· Construction-stage dewatering plan; and,

· Analysis of Creek B restoration stream hydraulics.

	7/27/00
	Site Inspection
	Inspection of site conditions.  Avalon provides two letters from its consultants to Board staff.  Letters summarize some potential solutions that were considered for Creek B and Toroges Creek.

Board staff notes that the Board will continue to request appropriate mitigation for the creek proposal impacts, including creek fill.  Staff also notes:

· Based on an informal conversation with City of Fremont staff, the City may be willing for this mitigation (e.g., planting to minimize erosion, fencing to exclude cattle, etc.) to occur on grazed City-owned open space upstream of the Avalon site.  Staff requests Avalon to submit a mitigation plan; and,

· Open space portions of the Avalon site, including the eroding reach of Creek B, are still being grazed by cattle.

	8/7/00
	Avalon
	Letter noting that permitting will likely not be completed prior to the rainy season, and requesting approval to modify the temporary fix, which requires a new Corps permit.

· Board staff requests the required application for water quality certification for the work;

· Application submitted October 6, 2000;

· Modification is approved.

	10/13/00
	Board staff
	Letter following up on previous correspondence, and states:

· Board has not yet received the requested: mitigation plan, jurisdictional delineation, or, analysis considering less-damaging practicable alternatives;

· Requests an update on the status of CEQA for the proposal; and,

· Notes the need for long-term fixes on Creek B and Toroges Creek.

	11/7/00
	Avalon
	Letter stating that Avalon has submitted all information needed for the Board to evaluate its application for water quality certification.

	12/27/00
	Avalon
	Submittal of a binder including most of the previous correspondence and submitted information for the application for water quality certification.  Submittal also includes:

· A revised “Creek Restoration and Mitigation Plan,” dated December 22, 2000;

· An alternatives analysis largely comprised of previously submitted information;

· A summary of the proposal and proposal impacts, dated November 27, 2000, also largely reiterating previously submitted information; and,

· Notes that work on Toroges Creek has been revised and that an application for certification is no longer required, but provides no further information.

	1/26/01
	Board
	Denies without prejudice Avalon’s incomplete application for water quality certification.  The denial:

· States the Board has not yet received requested documents and/or information, including a mitigation plan;

· Discusses outstanding technical issues regarding the proposal and its potential success, including the potential stability of the fill prism;

· Requests a Report of Waste Discharge for the Toroges Creek work, to allow the Board to appropriately evaluate that proposal’s impacts to the Creek;

· Reiterates need for the proposal to comply with CEQA before the Board can act on it; and,

· Notes need for additional information typically submitted as part of a mitigation plan, such as financial assurance (e.g., a bond) to ensure success of the proposal, appropriate monitoring, and consideration of appropriate remedial measures in the event of failure.

	2/23/01
	Avalon
	Appeal to State Board of denial without prejudice of Avalon’s incomplete application.


